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ACTING CHAIRPERSON WARREN WOLLSCHLAGER:  Dr. Galvin, as I understand it, is in front of the Bond Commission as we speak. You may know that we’ve been working since 19 -- no, since -- yes, since 2004 to build a new Public Health laboratory.  The lab we have now, although it’s a bio-safety level 3 lab, I’m always cautious when I go over there, you know, considering they’re handling anthrax and all kinds of stuff over there.  It’s actually two buildings.  It’s -- you know, it’s typical the life of a lab is, I guess, 20 years for a public health lab and this is more like 40 or parts of it are even 50 years old.  So they’ve done all the spec’ing. They’re actually planning on building it right on the -- adjacent to the Veteran’s Home up here in state owned property right up here in Rocky Hill.  




MR. ROBERT MENDLEKERN:  Which property?  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  The Veteran’s in Rocky Hill, right up the road.  Beautiful specs, we’re ready. It’s coming in under because of the -- one good thing with the recession is that the cost of construction is down.  But today is the day that they have to get the final money bonded and they’ve already spent, I think, it’s like 7 million dollars already. So if it doesn’t get bonded today -- 




MR. MENDLEKERN:  -- how short are they, Warren?  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  I think they need like another 40 million or something. 




MR. MENDLEKERN:  Well, give me a call. 




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Okay.  I know Dr. Galvin said he’s going to call you, Bob.  




MS. CHELSEY SARNECKY:  Can I give you a call too? 




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  So he’s up there and we -- 




MR. MENDLEKERN:  -- and don’t forget Milt too.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  That’s right.  And he’s not in a position where he can pull himself away.  I mean this is sort of -- it’s been a multi year effort, as I say.  So we’re going to start going in his absence and if he can join us great, we’ll bring him back up to speed.  




So with that, I guess, we’ll -- if there is no objections I was just going to sit in his place as Chair to get the meeting going.  Is that all right? We have not been able to communicate with him to get him to designate one of you guys in particular.  




DR. MILTON WALLACK:  We have faith in you, Warren.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Thank you, well deserved faith I might add.  




DR. FISHBONE:  I agree. 




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Okay.  So opening remarks, that’s it -- 




DR. PAUL PESCATELLO:  Paul calling in. 




MS. MARIANNE HORN:  Hi Paul.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Heh, Paul, Warren.  The Commissioner is over at the bond hearing so we’re starting the meeting without him.  




Okay, so the first order of business then is the approval of minutes from November -- from the November meeting.  




MR. MENDLEKERN:  That’s the last time we met.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Yes.  




MR. MENDLEKERN:  We got snowed out in January.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  So we’ll give everyone a few minutes to take a peek at the minutes of November.  Wait a minute, that’s not right.  Okay. So do I have a motion to accept the minutes from the November meeting?  




MR. MENDLEKERN:  Any additions or corrections first?  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Yes, but we can do it anyway you want. Sure.  Addition or corrections?  




MR. MENDLEKERN:  I have a minor addition or correction, as you will, to the minutes on page two, paragraph, other business.  The last sentence says, “all Advisory Committee members were invited to attend the subcommittee meetings. Staff was asked to provide sufficient notice of the subcommittee meetings to the Advisory Committee”. I’m afraid that we have to make a little addition there to correct because it wasn’t done so maybe it should say, all Advisory Committee members will be invited as soon as possible. Some such -- because to say that it was done is inaccurate.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Yes, so it says, staff was asked to -- and that’s still accurate. Staff was asked to provide sufficient notice.  




MR. MENDLEKERN:  And also that -- 




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  -- they maybe didn’t, but they were asked to.  




MR. MENDLEKERN:  That all members would be invited. The sentence before has to be -- 




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  -- all right.  




MR. MENDLEKERN:  Corrected also.  




MS. HORN:  Well, I think the invitation was made at that meeting so the minutes correctly indicate that the invitation was issued and that staff were to invite the Advisory Committee meeting. So we can make a note to make sure to send out the notice to Advisory Committee members about the subcommittee meetings. So I think the minutes, as written, are correct. It just didn’t happen.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Perhaps the bigger point is that we need to be more aggressive about giving prior notice.  




MR. MENDLEKERN:  Yes, I think so because some of the materials is interesting to listen to.  Any way you correct it, it doesn’t -- it’s just that it shouldn’t go on in the future.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Okay.  Other comments or corrections from the members?  Yes, hearing none, I’ll entertain a motion to accept the minutes from the November meeting.  




DR. GERALD FISHBONE:  So moved.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Dr. Fishbone. Second?  




MR. MENDLEKERN:  Second. 




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Mr. Mendlekern. All in favor, aye?  




ALL VOICES:  Aye. 




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Opposed?  Ayes have it.  




I believe that this is actually -- Dr. Dees, this is the first time that you’ve -- that we’ve met since you’ve appointed to this -- to this Committee. We’ve had one cancellation and one postponement.  If you can hear us, I was wondering if you wanted to just give a -- take a couple of seconds to introduce yourself telephonically to the folks gathered around the table here.  




DR. RICHARD DEES:  Okay. I’m Richard Dees. I’m an Associate Professor of Philosophy and Medical Humanities at the University of Rochester.  I do most of my research in medical ethics, particularly in public health ethics. And I’ve been on the Embryonic Stem Cell Research Oversight Committee here at the University for a number of years, and it’s one of the things I’ve been interested in. And that’s who I am, I guess.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Well, thank you very much for your willingness to help us out and sharing your expert -- subject matter expertise with us.  I don’t know, public health ethicist that’s not good for me maybe.  




DR. DEES:  We have to look over your shoulder there.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Yes, really.  Okay.  Thanks, Doctor.  




Okay.  Item No. 3, update on peer review process and AC review process.  Let me start off with what I know about the peer review process.  So, you know, that we had delayed moving forward with the peer review for a couple of weeks while we were trying to figure out whether or not we should move forward given the on-going budget discussions for the upcoming fiscal year.  The peer review process was reengaged.  The peer reviewers were reengaged last month, at the end of last month.  And what happened is that we lost two peer reviewers since last year.  Ian Wilmot was just not available at the times because of some changes in the timing it just didn’t work for him.  He doesn’t want to be totally off the Committee, but he couldn’t participate as a reviewer this year.  Michael Kyba had resigned earlier.  




We were able to get replacements, two replacements for those individuals, Dr. Fan, a neurologist from UCLA, and Dr. Bill Lowry also with UCLA. Dr. Fan is an Associate Professor. Dr. Lowry is an Assistant Professor.  And so we appreciate the fact that they both have stepped up and are willing to help us out. Especially in peer review we were short in neurologic expertise, so that is something we were happy to get. 




Just after assignments were made to the peer reviewers Dr. Verfaille had a medical situation come up, which is preventing her from serving as a peer reviewer. So we’re down to 14 and we’re not in a position -- we’ve already, you know, started this process. I can’t bring someone else in now. And plus it will be difficult to recruit somebody cold in the middle of the process.  Originally -- did somebody just join us?  




DR. MICHAEL GENEL:  Yes, it’s Mike Genel.  


ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Heh, Mike. Warren Wollschlager.  So -- 




DR. GENEL:  Hi Warren.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  We’re just doing a quick update on the peer review process. So, when -- 




DR. GENEL:  -- I can join you for about a half hour and then I can come back at 3:00, if you need me. 




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Okay, good. Thanks.  Maybe we’ll be done in a half hour.  




DR. GENEL:  Okay, good.  




MR. MENDLEKERN:  Great statement, Mike. 




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  So, peer review had a target date of about six weeks, a turn around time of six weeks, which was identical to last years.  It would have put us out to about April 15th from the time they actually got their assignments and started to review.  Their goal was to be done early April and have them in the hands of CI and DPH by April 15th.  Now, because of the reassignment and reduction down to 14 we don’t have a firm date yet, but Dr. Weiner is thinking it may slip a couple of weeks till the last week of April. That is where we stand with that right now.  The assignments have been made. I mean we’ve received the forms for non-disclosure and conflict of interest.  So they’re engaged actively and so far as I know things are moving along. 




DR. ANN KIESSLING:  Warren, this is Ann Kiessling.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Yes.  




DR. KIESSLING:  When you -- I responded to an email, I think, from you talking about this process a little bit. And is the format still that each application is going to have three reviewers?  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  They’re actually looking at maybe pulling back on that with some of the other -- with some of the least complicated applications.  But -- 




DR. KIESSLING:  -- yes, okay.  My response to you was that I thought the way the Advisory Committee functions we practically function as the third reviewers. So, I thought that probably the applications themselves only needed two reviews.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Yes, I think Dr. Weiner was really -- was responding to some inconsistencies in the two person review process last year. And I think it actually came up in discussion during our annual review meeting in April or the March 31st where there was some, not confusion, but marked discrepancy with a score of like a 1-8 and a 2/9 and you sort of wonder where -- go ahead. 




DR. KIESSLING:  We picked up -- 




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  -- no, understood, but Dr. Weiner has an interest in trying to address those consistency issues within the peer review process as well.  But we did -- I passed along your concerns.  I will say he’s migrated to the new NIH one to nine system, yes, one to nine. So they are using that and much more prescriptive narratives.  He’s really saying we want to -- we want narratives that address these specific content areas. So I think that each year the peer review process gets more sophisticated and I think that’s true here.  




Now Advisory Committee, I’ll defer to colleagues at CI, but here is the thing it needs discussion. Even if we are done with peer review on say May 1st, to make it easy to say, we may not have budget reconciliation at May 1st. In fact, there is no reason to think that we will.  Right?  




MS. SARNECKY:  I agree.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  So, it begs the question to what extent -- I mean to what extent do -- should we move forward and plan our annual review and ranking process with the budget up in the air.  And I -- there is a couple of ways to go. One thing we can’t do is commit a lot of money to some hotel or something not knowing if we’re going to be in a position to engage in the reviews. We can’t spend the money if we’re not going to be able to use it.  So if we are going to come up with an alternative plan we’ll have to perhaps look for alternative arrangements. But I’d open that up to the members for advice. 




DR. WALLACK:  So, Warren, your last thought first I don’t see why we have to worry about the hotel situation.  I would recommend that a format such as this is more than sufficient. To spend the money unnecessarily is something none of us want to see happen. And this works perfectly well whether it be here or in some other venue similar to this.  So I don’t know if that’s a problem. 




I would want to, therefore, recommend that we do not engage the hotel at all.  We don’t need it for overnight. Last year, last time we got it done in less than one day.  I think we were finished by 4:00 or something like that.  




The other thing is, which leads to the second part, and that is that I would recommend that we go ahead with the process and what we can do is prioritize where we are so that if we have the five million, which is supposedly on the books now, that’s what we’ll give out.  If we’re able to get 7.5, or by some miracle the full ten, that would be the limit to what I think we ought to look at as far as, you know, recommending distribution for it.  So, I think we should continue to go ahead planning maybe a two week period after the April 30th, going to May 15th or whatever that appropriate date is, and pick up the process.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Other thoughts? I will say just in response, although we were able to get it done there are folks traveling from pretty good distances here who probably will still need to stay for an evening.  




DR. WALLACK:  All right. 




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  So there are some contractual issues for folks who are under contract. But that’s -- I mean it can be handled.  So I just wanted to respond to that.  




DR. WALLACK:  So one last point then to that, I mean for example, right down the road here is the Marriott. We don’t have to go into Marriott downtown, which is, first of all, much more expensive also, and I think we can manage that as well.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Okay.  




MS. SARNECKY:  There is also the CI board room. I can reserve that for the day or the two days if that’s okay with everyone here.  I mean if people would prefer this facility or the CI board room I can try to work out either.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  I will say, again, for the record Commissioner Galvin really likes the hotel concept because if Dr. Dees wants to come in the night before he can do that and not have to come scrambling up here to meet at 8:00.  




DR. DEES:  I think I can probably hand it either way.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  That’s why we’re so glad to have you on board, Dr. Dees.  You’re very flexible. No, but the Commissioner is concerned about health and safety issues for folks who are going to be driving perhaps to and from these meetings in the darkness as well as the issue of making sure that we don’t try to rush through the issues at the end of the day just to try wrap it up in a day.  




DR. DAVID GOLDHAMER:  Just one comment, I think how we prioritize the grants will be very much linked to the total dollars. 




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Yes.  




DR. GOLDHAMER:  So I don’t know that we can come up with one ranking list without knowing how much money is on the table. So -- but we also don’t want to delay indefinitely. So, do you have any guidance at all on when -- so early May is unreasonable probably for the budget?  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  No, the session ends on May 5th.  




MS. SARNECKY:  5th.  




DR. GOLDHAMER:  But your email had indicated that perhaps it would -- 




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  -- well, historically -- well not historically, of late they’ve gone into special sessions.  




MR. MENDLEKERN:  They’ve gone into what, Warren?  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Special sessions for budget resolution.  




MR. MENDLEKERN:  Yes, I saw something in the Courant the last two days that spoke of June 15th. 




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Yes.  




MR. MENDLEKERN:  I would like to speak to what Milt raised. I think it’s a very good point.  I think what we have to look at in order to save dollars is a two level thing.  I live from CI or here 25 minutes. It’s not a difficult thing to come back and forth.  But those people who come from Massachusetts or Rochester or Jersey, I mean, you can make a two level sort of thing out of offer them, you know, lodging and those of us who are close enough to economize we can do it that way in order not to delay setting maybe a tentative date for the distribution.  




DR. FISHBONE:  Or each of us could take one of the visitors back with us and put them up for the night those who live fairly close.  




MR. MENDLEKERN:  What’s that, Gerry? 




DR. FISHBONE:  I’m saying a lot of us live close enough that we could put one of the other members up for the night.  




DR. GOLDHAMER:  Yes, Gerry, why don’t they all just go back to your place?  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  It’s probably not that -- 




DR. FISHBONE:  -- then I’ll take a hotel room.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  I mean we could probably handle the logistics with the exception of booking a hotel if we don’t have a firm date.  I don’t think that the Department will be able to do that.  So, I mean, I guess, the larger question for me is, it goes to your question, Doctor, is absent the funding can you really decide well we’re going to give this much money to, you know, seed grants and we’re going to give this much to -- or prioritize, you know -- 




DR. GOLDHAMER:  -- yes, I mean that’s one example. We might have a very fundable group grant that we really like, but if we have five million dollars there is a less likelihood that we’re going to choose to fund one group when the money could be dispersed over a larger -- 




DR. WALLACK:  -- so rather than lose the momentum I don’t know if we can’t look at this and do some contingency planning so that we can have a scenario -- 




DR. GOLDHAMER:  -- different scenarios. 




DR. WALLACK:  That if we have five million this is how we’re going to allocate based upon the prioritization that we’ve established.  This is -- if we have 7.5 this will be what it is.  If it’s the full ten this is -- so I understand that point, David, and Warren, it’s very, very important. And I recognize that we have to then allocate the different categories differently, that’s the hardest part.  




DR. GOLDHAMER:  Right, right, exactly, 




DR. WALLACK:  But we can do that and come up with contingency planning.  




MR. MENDLEKERN:  Well, the only thing, Milt and Dave, is that we’ve never before set the sharp guidelines in terms of seeds and established investigators and groups.  Core will not, I don’t think, be a factor since it was reasonably discouraged on the RFP’s. I think it’s more important that we set a date and see what information comes in by that date. We could meet. This is March -- I guess we could meet early May and then set a granting day for late May.  Let’s see what happens.  We don’t know what the break is in the peer review.  To set an arbitrary fifteen seeds to take up three million dollars you may or may not have that many qualifying. And then you might eliminate an established by setting arbitrary.  I would like to see a date set and a process of meeting and then we could meet before the granting time to work out what we know.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  I guess I’d like to hear from some of the folks, Ann, or folks from out-of-state.  The process -- we certainly could go through a three step process where we go, okay, five million, 7.5, 10.  It’s going to be a very lengthy process.  That is not something we’re going to get done in one day with 91 applications. Again, we have more apps this year.  So, to set something up tentatively means folks from out-of-state need to block off time and then perhaps we won’t end up pulling the trigger.  I guess -- you know, I either want to do something positively or rather than tentatively. It’s too hard to ask folks to change their schedules. 




DR. GENEL:  Mike Genel.  Look, not just people from out-of-state, a lot of us have to block off time.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Right.  




DR. GENEL:  And can’t do this without some advance notice.  




DR. WALLACK:  So, Warren, why don’t we then set a conservative date to accommodate what you just said because I think you’re absolutely right.  So if we know that Weiner wants to get his process done by April 30th if we give the whole process an additional 30 days and meet like the first week or so to deliberate the grants in June we have a good shot, at least, that we’ll know what the money is about.  I would make that recommendation and that way we’re not reaching too hard for a date. 




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Right. And we do have a meeting of this body scheduled on May 18th so we’ll probably even know better by then.  




DR. WALLACK:  Right.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  We’ll be able to pull the trigger or not.  




DR. WALLACK:  So we keep the May 18th and then we do something June. Would you be comfortable like around June 12th or something like that?  




MR. MENDLEKERN:  So May 18th is a regularly scheduled meeting?  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Yes.  




MR. MENDLEKERN:  Because I -- and then another 30 days to work through the reviews.  And that would be a logical time -- 




DR. WALLACK:  -- so you’re talking June 18th, Bob, right?  




MR. MENDLEKERN:  Well, more -- 




DR. KIESSLING:  -- well June 12th is very close to the International Stem Cell meeting and conference.  




DR. WALLACK:  No, you’re right. As a matter of fact it’s the following week, it’s the week of the 18th, I think.  




DR. KIESSLING:  Yes.  June 5 would be better.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Yes, you should be able to engage -- I mean you should have still a month then for you guys to complete your reviews if we get the stuff May 1st you’ve got all of May to -- 




DR. WALLACK:  -- if we look at the calendar, if we go through -- save the Monday, Tuesday, or whatever so you’re looking at, say, June 7th or 8th or even 10th or 11th.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  What’s the Monday?  




DR. WALLACK:  Monday is the 7th.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  So the 7th and 8th, if we went with that Monday, Tuesday model. 




DR. WALLACK:  Right.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Other comments or suggestions?  




DR. KIESSLING:  That works for me right now.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Now, obviously, the Commissioner is chair of this thing and I don’t have his calendar in front of me.  So that’s a big problem, you know, in terms of -- 




MR. MENDLEKERN:  -- we -- 




DR. GOLDHAMER:  -- I’m sorry.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Monday, June 7th and Tuesday, June 8th.  




DR. GOLDHAMER:  Okay.  




DR. DEES:  It’s good to set a date that far in advance even if we have to change it.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Okay. So we will check the Commissioner’s calendar as soon as we can and email everybody the information. And if he comes today then great.  In fact, it’s possible -- I don’t even know -- perhaps we can check his calendar during the course of this meeting.  We’ll see if I can do that. 




MR. MENDLEKERN:  We can make it contingent on there being no snowstorm to cancel this one.  




DR. WALLACK:  That’s pretty good.  




MR. MENDLEKERN:  I think if we can accomplish that we can work towards doing our own work and get things ready. I have a big question also. We have a new scoring system this year. I got familiar with the old one from one to five and I know that pretty well.  But I think we have to circularize something for the lay people who may not be that familiar with the new scoring system of one to nine because this will be complete new territory.  




DR. GOLDHAMER:  We can send out the publication from the NIH which gives guidelines as to what each of those ratings mean.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Likely to be fundable, not fundable, may be fundable kind of stuff. 




DR. GOLDHAMER:  You know, yes, four is, you know, a good grant with several minor weaknesses.  You know, a six is at least one major weakness.  You know, these kinds of -- and they discuss this in enough detail to make it -- 




MR. MENDLEKERN:  -- well, yes, I think it would be very good to circularize because that was a very big help when you knew that 2.5 was kind of a marking point on the old one to five that made the workload move that much easier.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Yes, we can get that out.  




DR. FISHBONE:  Could I just ask a question about the dates?  How will the timing that we’re picking affect the transition period?  In other words, when do the new grants start? When do the old grants finish and what happens to people in between?  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  That’s a good question.  I don’t know to what extent folks are putting in for applications who are planning on using new money to continue their previous work and what impact it might have on folks trying to do that.  But that’s -- there is certainly no way we’re going to get this done at the same time as we did last year.  




DR. FISHBONE:  Yes, but even, Warren, the last time we released the RFP in September, didn’t we?  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  This time, you mean?  




DR. FISHBONE:  Right.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Yes, October maybe.  




DR. FISHBONE:  So, I think that we probably still have a chance that it will -- there will be a smooth transition.  




MR. MENDLEKERN:  Besides the responsibility is on the legislature. It’s not on our negligence of duty.  I think if we had the money commitment we would all take our assignments and we could be ready in two weeks.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  I think it speaks to -- and we talked about this last year is that we need to maybe try to find a way, and I don’t know how to do it, but to be more timely.  Not timely, to try to push the money out more quickly once we figure out who is getting it.  




DR. WALLACK:  Although you did pretty well last time.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Last time was -- it was CI. They did a real good job last year, yes.  




DR. WALLACK:  You guys did well, Chelsey. 




DR. GOLDHAMER:  At least the investigators will have their scores at some point prior to our committee’s deliberations. 




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Right. They’ll get them right away.  




DR. GOLDHAMER:  So at least for a certain group, either very good or not so good, they’ll know and it will help with their decision making.  




DR. GENEL:  This is Mike Genel.  What is the status of the two critical stem core grants?  Are they going to require some money next year?  Did they run out?  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  No, they’re both funded. Right?  




DR. GENEL:  They're both funded through next fiscal year?  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Three years on one and two on the other.  So, yes, they’re all set for next year. Thanks, Dr. Genel. 




DR. GENEL:  Okay, yes, okay.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Other thoughts?  




DR. WALLACK:  As part of the RFP’s did we get more money set aside for Chelsey for timely sandwiches?  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  

having been called as a witness, having been duly sworn, testified on his oath as follows:  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Yes.  




MS. SARNECKY:  That would be great, thanks.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  We tried to give more money to CI. It just didn’t work out. 




Other -- so, to recap then, there seems to be a general support for scheduling a two day event for the 7th and 8th of June to be -- dependent on Dr. Galvin’s availability.  And hold to the May 18th meeting when we can really firm stuff up and make sure that we’re all on the same page.  So do I hear a motion to that effect?  




DR. WALLACK:  I’ll move that exactly that way.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Okay.  




DR. FISHBONE:  I’ll second. 




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  A second from Dr. Fishbone. Any more discussion?  




MR. MENDLEKERN:  I think we’ve discussed it fully.  




DR. WALLACK:  Call to question.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Call to question.  Okay, all in favor say aye. 




ALL VOICES:  Aye. 




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Opposed? Okay, so, again, it’s contingent on the Commissioner's -- and we will try to find out either now or first thing tomorrow. Great.  




MR. MENDLEKERN:  As a P.S. I would like to get the guidelines regarding one to nine so that it won't be -- 




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  -- can you send that?  




DR. GOLDHAMER:  I could send it.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Just the link.  Thank you. So Dr. Goldhamer will send that out to folks. Okay.




DR. GOLDHAMER:  So let me just ask one question, if the budget -- if there is a miracle and the budget comes in tomorrow.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Yes. 




DR. GOLDHAMER:  And we have a May 18th meeting are we saying that we will not review grants on May 18th or should we consider then?  I mean -- 




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  -- theoretically we could have -- we could be done with the process by May -- well, can you complete your reviews, you, the Advisory Committee, not you in particular, in two weeks.  




DR. WALLACK:  Yes.  




DR. GOLDHAMER:  Yes.  




MR. MENDLEKERN:  We’re going to have quite a load, twelve members, 90. It’s going to be eight, nine grants that we each have to review.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Right.  




DR. WALLACK:  We can do that.  




DR. FISHBONE:  It’s a lot easier to review them once you have the scores.  




DR. WALLACK:  Yes. 




DR. GOLDHAMER:  Yes. 




MR. MENDLEKERN:  Once what?  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Once you have the peer review.  




MR. MENDLEKERN:  You have the peer review.  Of course.  




DR. FISHBONE:  Once you have the peer review it’s a lot easier to review them. 




MR. MENDLEKERN:  Well, that’s our biggest guideline.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  The problem, I guess, we’re saving two weeks but now we’re asking people to -- it just can’t be the 18th it has to be the 18th and the 19th or 17th and 18th because we’re talking about at least a contingency plan where it runs into two days. So now we’re asking folks to block off four days in order to save two days.  




DR. WALLACK:  So, Warren, so -- 




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  -- it doesn't seem worth it to me.  I mean that’s my opinion. 




DR. WALLACK:  You're only looking at a three week difference anyway.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Yes.  Okay.  Great.  Thank you.  Contract update, CI.  




MS. SARNECKY:  The only thing that I have to say about the contract, obviously, as we just discussed everything is contingent upon us actually reviewing the grants and choosing grants.  But DPH and CI will be reviewing the contract from last year not to make any substantial changes just to review it to make sure that the RFP that we put out this year is consistent with the contract.  And we will, obviously, work with the universities on that and make sure that they’re aren’t issues like we ran into in the past.  And any major issues that we come across we would obviously bring back to the Committee if we saw fit.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Great.  Questions or -- questions for Chelsey?  That sounds good, Chelsey, thank you. 




MS. SARNECKY:  Great.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Okay, so now we’re moving into some of the actual approval requests here starting off with 09 SCA Yale O30 Horsley, reallocation request.  




MS. SARNECKY:  Yes. 




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Chelsey, were you going to walk us through that?  




MS. SARNECKY:  I will.  So this request we received in late January from Dr. Horsley.  And the request is to reallocate some money. It’s about 22 percent, a little over 22 percent.  And there were funds that were originally slated for Dr. Tadoy’s salary, which was one of the researchers on the project, that the university is actually going to be covering the salary for that researcher. So those funds are now -- wished to be reallocated to cover materials and supplies to explore a few new research avenues within this grant.  




Are there any questions?  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Thanks, Chelsey.  Questions, or comments, or thoughts about this request?  Anybody read it?  




DR. FISHBONE:  Could I ask a philosophical question?  When people don’t spend, for one reason or another, the funding that we have granted is there a philosophical issue of what should happen to the extra money? Should it come back to go into the pool for the next year or should it just be used for some other projects, you know, admittedly in the same area? In other words, what’s the philosophy of -- 




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  -- that’s a good question.  I mean if the money is being used to complete work that wasn’t completed for whatever reason, it couldn’t bring out an asset or it couldn’t get a piece of equipment that’s easy to say that makes sense. But if they’ve completed all the objectives of the grant and there is money left over why would they not return it to the stem cell fund.  




MR. MENDLEKERN:  Well, each one of the extension requests have different foundations.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Right.  




MR. MENDLEKERN:  And this one says the reason the money is over, Gerry, is because the post doc was awarded a fellowship.  So his savings -- so his salary went over to the fellowship. So they had the savings of 22,000, which they want to spend on equipment and materials for the aims of the project.  




DR. FISHBONE:  There were new things they wanted to explore, that’s the only reason I bring it up. It’s not like to complete the project that they proposed and that we funded.  I mean is the money theirs or is it -- 




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  -- what happens in the scientific research world? Those of you who are researchers, Dr. Goldhamer, what happens if you get a grant from NIH and for whatever reason you’ve completed all the objectives and you have money left over?  It never happens, huh?  I realized halfway through the question what a silly question it was. 




DR. GOLDHAMER:  Well, in terms of the grants I write to the NIH they're 250 K a year or less and so it’s a modular budget so you don’t have to go back for reallocation.  You spend the money as you see fit and so it isn’t an issue. If you have money left over at the end of the end of the grant or carry over they allow a 25 percent carry over or less without -- you know, you need some kind of a jurisdiction, but nothing elaborate.  I mean these grants, you know, they’re really -- they change by the moment. You can’t predict ahead of time exactly what experiments you’re going to do. You have an outline. The grant is kind of an outline. But things change and new avenues appear and become good ideas based on the data you have from your grant. So I mean -- from what you’ve already accomplished. 




So I think we should be as flexible as possible in this situation. And if she’s been productive and she was lucky enough to have her post doc funded elsewhere, you know, these seed grants are rather small anyway. So if there is 22K left over to really follow a related, but a direction that’s not maybe directly, you know, written in the grant we should be as flexible as possible and let her follow this path, I think. 




MR. MENDLEKERN:  Especially since she -- 




MR. RON HART:  -- I really agree with that. I think that from a philosophical point of view we’re supporting the project not the budget per say. And if the project is able to make more progress than we imagined that’s even better.  




DR. KIESSLING:  This is Ann Kiessling.  I have three pieces of paper that are associated with this request.  Is that right?  Is that all we have?  




MS. HORN:  Yes.  




DR. KIESSLING:  The only -- my only caveat to this is that -- I mean I definitely think that this person should be allowed to reallocate her funds.  I think in terms of record keeping that she needs to give us a better idea of exactly what they’re going to do with the 22,000 dollars.  So it would -- my vote would be to grant this request, but ask her to, for the record, come back with a paragraph that talks about the experiments they plan to do.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Do you want to put that -- make that motion, Dr. Kiessling? 




DR. KIESSLING:  Yes. I move that we grant this request and ask Dr. Horsley to provide us with a one paragraph description of the specific experiments they’re planning.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Okay, and do we have a second? 




DR. GOLDHAMER:  I’ll second that. 




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  All right.  So we have a second. So, the motion then is to approve the request, but to also require additional detail on how the money will be utilized.  Is that correct? 




DR. KIESSLING:  Right, I mean all she tells us now is that they’re going to explore new avenues.  


ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Okay. Any discussion? 




MR. HART:  Again, this is Ron Hart, the only issue here is it’s really such a small amount of money that from the point of operating a laboratory that, yes, I mean she can give us something made up, but it’s going to be totally made up. You’ve got to realize that. 




DR. KIESSLING:  I, actually, don’t agree with that. I mean I think she has a plan and I think that considering the close scrutiny that the Connecticut taxpayers give these funds I think she probably does have a plan of what experiments they’re going to use the money for.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Other comments?  




DR. DEES:  This is Richard Dees. I don’t think it would be too much to ask for one paragraph giving us a little outline so we can say, look, we’ve reviewed this.  We think this tax money is being used well.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Okay.  




DR. FISHBONE:  I think it shows that we're doing our job as a fiduciary, looking after the funds that the state has asked us to allocate. 




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Okay. So we’re -- Mr. Mendlekern. 




MR. MENDLEKERN:  I think that the cover letter that Dr. Horsley covered, outlines the plans pretty well without putting any more strictures. I think there is -- and there is also a financial reconciliation on page three.  I personally would let it go without -- she’s planned, she actually improves her opportunities scientifically because her post doc got a fellowship.  So I think we should let her keep going with the good work. 




DR. GOLDHAMER:  We’re not -- I mean I agree, but we’re really not asking for much.  A paragraph will take her, you know, a half hour to write. The only information in the cover letter is that there is new direction that she wants to take with no specificity except that she wants the money for materials and supplies.  I’m sure it’s justified or she can justify it for our purposes. So I don’t think the burden is too high in this case to ask for a paragraph.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Okay, other input?  




DR. WALLACK:  I think it sends the right message that we are, as Gerry said, looking at this in a very serious way.  And we’ve said this before, we’ve always said that we want a layman’s statement or a narrative about what they want to do. This is consistent with what we’ve done in the past.  I would move that we ask or Ann already did, I think. I would second Ann’s motion.  




MR. DANIEL WAGNER:  We already have a second.  




DR. WALLACK:  Okay.  




MR. WAGNER:  Now, do you want a technical outline or -- I mean you’re going to ask if we can do this in a one shot.  What is we’re asking for?  Is it technical or is it lay?  




DR. KIESSLING:  A lay, lay is fine.  We just need a paragraph that we’re going to do these one or two experiments.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Okay.  Other discussion?  If not, I want to have the vote. 




DR. WALLACK:  One question. 




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  The motion is to grant the request and require the submission of a one paragraph lay description of how the money is going to be used.  All in favor? 




MS. HORN:  Just as a reminder, if you have a conflict with Yale, please, do not vote on this. 




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  All right.  All in favor, say aye. 




ALL VOICES:  Aye. 




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Opposed?  Aye’s have it unanimously.  Thank you. 




Okay, the next one then is the Lee allocation request approval 09SCBU-CHC017. Chelsey? 




MS. SARNECKY:  Thank you.  We received a letter from Dr. Lee requesting to add a Dr. Sirvastava onto the -- this grant as a co-investigator.  He or she, I’m not quite certain, Dr. Sirvastava will commit 1.2 person months, about 10 percent effort to the project. And his effort will be cost shared from institutional funds so there is no direct salary charge requested to this specific grant. And his -- Dr. Sirvastava’s CV is attached as well.  So are there any questions?  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Any questions for Chelsey?  Hearing none, do we have a motion to grant the request?  




DR. WALLACK:  So moved. 




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Second? 




MR. MENDLEKERN:  I’ll second it. 




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Thanks, Mr. Mendlekern second. All in favor of granting the request from Lee 017 say aye. 




ALL VOICES:  Aye. 




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Opposed? The ayes have it. Great.  




Moving onto No. 7, it’s 06 SCE 01, is it Zhong? 




MS. SARNECKY:  Zhong.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  No cost extension request.  No cost extension request, oh, we’re bringing this forward to the Committee because it extends it beyond the length of the contract, is that correct? 




MS. SARNECKY:  Yes. 




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Okay.  Chelsey, can you talk about this?  




MS. SARNECKY:  Yes.  Again, we received a letter from Dr. Zhong in February to request a no cost extension of this hybrid grant.  The -- I’m sure everyone has read the letter so I don’t want to repeat anything, but the request is to extend the grant until the end of August of this year.  And then they list various reasons why they would want to do this and the results of not doing this.  They also mention that there -- the overall expenditure for the projects in this hybrid have been very consistent with what they had initially projected.  And there is barely a budget variance for all of the projects.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Right.  




MS. SARNECKY:  So if there are any questions with this one?  




DR. FISHBONE:  I had a question just about all of the budgets that I didn’t quite understand, for example, they say somebody -- the total budget was 16,000 for like -- the revised budget is 19,400. This is the first one of all the budgets.  And then it says the budget variance is 3,361 with brackets around it.  And then it says it’s minus 20 percent. I don’t quite follow that. If they’re giving the person 3,000 more how does that all come out as a negative?  Am I missing something? 




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  So they spent 20 percent more than they anticipated. 




DR. FISHBONE:  Yes, but they have it as minus 20 percent.  I just don’t understand why not being an accountant.  




MS. SARNECKY:  I’m sorry, just one second while I look through this.  




DR. FISHBONE:  I mean it’s just the way they display it.




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Is this just the way they display it?  




DR. FISHBONE:  Yes.  




MS. SARNECKY:  I think that's just an accounting thing.  I’m not an accountant, but I believe that.  




DR. FISHBONE:  So the numbers all come out the same as the bottom.  




MS. SARNECKY:  Yes, everything comes out to zero. I believe that’s just an accounting -- an accounting thing.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  So they’re 3,000 in the hole from the original budget.  




MS. SARNECKY:  Just for this line item. 




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  For that particular line item. 




DR. FISHBONE:  Yes.  But it all evens out --  




MS. SARNECKY:  -- yes, it all evens out.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Other questions for Chelsey on the Zhong extension request?  Hearing none, do we have a motion to grant the request for a no cost extension to Zhong?  




MR. MENDLEKERN:  So moved.  




A VOICE:  I’ll second. 




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  All in favor, aye?  




ALL VOICES:  Aye. 




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Opposed? Unanimous.  




Aguila, seems to come up every meeting, you know.  




MS. SARNECKY:  And I still don’t know how to pronounce it.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  So Agenda Item No. 8, 06 SCC 04, Aguila, a no cost extension request.  Chelsey. 




MS. SARNECKY:  Okay.  Let’s see here.  We received a letter from Dr. -- I’m just going to call him Dr. Hector, we’ll try that out.  




DR. GOLDHAMER:  It’s Aguila.  




MS. SARNECKY:  Aguila, okay, there we go. Dr. Aguila to request an approval to extend Project No. 2 of the UCONN Health Center group project.  The project currently ends on the 4th of April and they’d like to extend it for five months until August 31st of this year. It describes in the letter some of the -- some of the reasons why they would like to extend this project.  And they have an unobligated balance of about 55,000 dollars and they go into detail in the budget where that money will be put to use.  Any questions? 




MR. MENDLEKERN:  I think the letter is a very good explanation of the experiments and the objectives.  And it would be a serious blow not to allow them to continue to work especially since they’re making good progress and they have animals primed and everything else that it’s something we should extend.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Other questions or comments for Chelsey?  




DR. WALLACK:  Just an observation, if I might, Warren.  I think you alluded to this and that is that it struck me the same way this particular researcher somehow seems to be always in front of us for consideration.  I might be exaggerating, but I seem to recognize that more so than many of the others.  Is there anything that we should want to be concerned about constructively in how he submits upcoming grant requests from the standpoint of timing or something?  I don’t know. 




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  it just seemed like it -- it just seemed like he was successful in both in terms of his work and in terms of being efficient.  I think he came up a couple of times because he took over somebody else’s grant.  




MS. SARNECKY:  I think, if I could just comment on that. 




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Yes.  




MS. SARNECKY:  I believe he has multiple grants with us as well this is a group project grant so all of these projects -- I can’t recall off the top of my head how many -- 




MS. ISOLDE BATES:  -- he has the flow grants.  




MS. SARNECKY:  The flow grant. So I think that we may see his name more than often just because there is more grants that he’s involved in.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Okay.  




MS. SARNECKY:  But I can certainly take a look back for you and -- 




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  -- other comments or questions?  Hearing none, do we have a motion to approve this extension request from Aguila?  




MR. MENDLEKERN:  So moved.




A VOICE:  Seconded. 




MS. HORN:  And this is a UCONN grant I’m relying on members not to vote on grants where they have a -- thank you. 




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  All in favor aye?  




ALL VOICES:  Aye. 




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Opposed?  The ayes have it, so all set on that request. 




And that -- the final request here is a no cost extension from the UCONN/Wesleyan core 06 SCD 02.  Chelsey. 




MS. SARNECKY:  Last but not least, we received this request from the UCONN and Wesleyan core.  This request is for a no cost extension from April 4th until September 30th of this year. The unobligated balance is about 65,000 for UCONN and about 20,000 dollars for Wesleyan.  They divide it up here. The UCONN justification and then on the following page there is a - - or two pages in there is a Wesleyan justification. And in the UCONN justification just one point that I wanted to mention was in addition to this no cost extension the PI plans to reduce their effort from 45 percent to 20 percent.  And I believe that that’s the only point that I wanted to bring up up to the Committee.  




DR. FISHBONE:  Is that -- 




MS. SARNECKY:  -- yes.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Questions or comments for Chelsey?  None?  Hearing none, do we have a motion to approve the no cost extension request from UCONN/Wesleyan core?  




DR. WALLACK:  Move to accept. 




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Dr. Wallack, you moved. Do we have a second?  




MR. MENDLEKERN:  Second.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Bob Mendlekern.  Hearing no other discussion, all those in favor, and, again, folks who are conflicted in terms of UCONN or Wesleyan we’ll have to rely on them to abstain. All those in favor of granting the no cost extension request for the UCONN/Wesleyan core say aye? 




ALL VOICES:  Aye. 




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Opposed?  Ayes have it and that is -- that takes us through the requests and I appreciate moving on that.  




Agenda Item No. 10, update on Ethics and Law subcommittees, Steve Latham, are you on line?  




MS. HORN:  No, he’s in Spain.




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  He’s in Spain?  




MS. HORN:  This is Marianne. 




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  He still could have called in.  




MS. HORN:  He could have called in, I know that’s true.  The Ethics and Law subcommittee, you have the minutes there.  We met last January, correct, there was no February meeting.  




MS. SARNECKY:  There was no February meeting.  I’m trying to keep track of all the meetings. 




MS. HORN:  And there were two major issues that were on the agenda. We’re following the NIH lines as they go through the approval process.  And there was some discussion about the Connecticut lines, one and two, that have been submitted to the NIH.  Although it appears from the website that the submission is still in draft form and that’s where they stay at this point. They’re still awaiting approval.




We talked about whether this change in the approval of NIH lines would have any application to the approval process here in Connecticut. We do rely on the Connecticut escrow committees to make the determination that they’re -- the stem cell lines that they are using meet the Connecticut standards. And determined that because Connecticut has adopted the National Academy of Sciences determination that if a line is acceptably derived if developed out of state and not compensated, if the donor is not compensated, that they may be used in Connecticut. But that would be still continuing to be the standard and shouldn’t cause any difficulties for us even though some of the previously approved NIH lines are being used in Connecticut and they may not be approved by NIH. That controversy is going on. There was actually an article on the news this morning about that issue.

And I guess NIH is also going to be -- has a comment changing the definition of embryonic stem cell line so that it could include embryos that failed to develop within that definition.  




DR. WALLACK:  Prior to the eight days. 




MS. HORN:  Correct, right.  And so I think that that will take a couple of the lines that are on hold right now off the hold list.  So we're continuing to monitor that.  




We’ll have to see what happens with the National Academy guidelines if they continue to be updated or not because our law does reference them in a couple of different areas, not that we follow them verbatim, but we do have a couple of references there and in the peer review. So, if they become outdated we may need to update our law.  




And then the second issue was the -- how other states are regulating the derivation of human gametes from IPS cells.  And the bottom line, Audrey Chatham from UCONN, has been doing some research in this area and there was a decision that it might be useful to have a statewide escrow meeting and have a discussion about how IPS derivation is being handled.  So Steve Latham said he would look into that and we are approaching spring. I’m not sure how he’s progressing on that, but I think that would be a really interesting meeting. We’ll make sure that everybody gets notice of that.    




Let’s see there was a forum announcement, but other than that we will let the Committee know when the next meeting is.  We're kind of waiting for further guidance from the NIH before we meet again. And are there any questions?  




MR. MENDLEKERN:  Yes, I have -- oh, go ahead, Gerry. 




DR. FISHBONE:  I was just going to ask if anybody knew it says, Harvard has decided not to follow the NIH determination that the -- lines developed only to be used for -- is that optional that any research that’s been -- not follow the NIH guidelines?  




MS. HORN:  Correct me if I’m wrong, Dr., but if they’re privately funded, correct.  




DR. FISHBONE:  If they’re privately funded you don’t have to follow what they say. 




MS. HORN:  That’s right.  




DR. FISHBONE:  But if you had federal funds you’d have to follow their -- what they’re saying. 




MS. HORN:  Correct. 




DR. FISHBONE:  Thank you.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Mr. -- Bob Mendlekern.  




MR. MENDLEKERN:  Yes.  I have a question which I’d like to raise about the composition of the Ethics and Law subcommittee. 




MS. HORN:  Um, huh.  




MR. MENDLEKERN:  I notice on both the November meeting and the January meeting the names of several people taking part in the meeting who are not  members of the Advisory Committee and I wondered enough to go back to the July and November minutes, not the July -- the July and September minutes where there was no mention of non-Advisory Committee people serving on the subcommittees.  So I’m particularly concerned because at some of these -- one of these meetings the non-Advisory Committee people outnumbered the Advisory Committee people, which is a strange phenomena to me.  And I’m just wondering how this all developed, by what authority, and so far as I know none of this was ever brought before the Advisory Committee.  




MS. HORN:  Well, I would have to go back and do some research, but my understanding was that the subcommittee, the reason for subcommittees was that we would be able to reach out, if necessary, to additional -- get additional expertise that was not on the subcommittee. And I think I have a subcommittee process document that we drew up, at that time. But I’m happy to go back and look at the minutes.  




MR. MENDLEKERN:  I would only suggest, Marianne, that in the approved minutes of July and September where there were reports on the creation of subcommittees there is no such mention of non-Advisory people, what authority they have, and whose name are they acting in when they do national polls and so on.  Are they acting for the subcommittee, the Advisory Committee? I think there is a blurring of lines that’s going on here and I don’t know if -- I’m not questioning the vitae of the people or their expertise.  




MS. HORN:  Right.  




MR. MENDLEKERN:  Or their significance.  But I think there is something about the relationship of the subcommittee to the Advisory Committee that should be clarified.  




MS. HORN:  I’d be happy to do that. And I do agree that having this kind of expertise available to the subcommittee to bring back to this Committee, particularly on very complicated ethics and legal issues, is very helpful. But I will certainly be happy to clarify that.  Certainly sometimes given the nature of people's schedules we do have not as many people from the Committee there, but we always bring all of the information back here. There are no decisions that are made at the subcommittee level. We just bring the information back here for discussion.  




DR. FISHBONE:  I believe we only have one ethicist from the Committee. 




MS. HORN:  Well now with Dr. Dees we do have two.  




DR. FISHBONE:  Well, this sounds very appropriate. 




DR. DEES:  This is Richard Dees. If you would like me to try to be present for those meetings I’d be happy to be -- to try to be available for them. 




MS. HORN:  That would be wonderful. 




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  That would be great.  I remember early on, before we formed these subcommittees, that we distributed a subcommittee process form.  And we’ll go back and get that from -- it was early meetings, way before -- before last year.  It was maybe in ’06, ’07.  So we’ll go back and dig that out and revisit the subject next week, next month.  




MR. MENDLEKERN:  If they were distributed in ’06, ’07 I was here, but I must have missed it. 




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Yes.  




DR. FISHBONE:  But there is a difference between the ethics subcommittee and the grant approval subcommittee. 




MR. MENDLEKERN:  Yes, I -- 




DR. FISHBONE:  -- which is just made up of members of this Committee. 




MR. MENDLEKERN:  Well, Marianne was just talking about the ethics and law.  




DR. FISHBONE:  Yes, but they don’t have any power to vote on anything, right?  




MS. HORN:  No.  




DR. FISHBONE:  They’re only making recommendations or whatever.  




DR. WALLACK:  I would just add that I think that it’s really wonderful that whoever did this, whether it be Steve or Marianne, or it was you or whoever, was able to reach out and extend the net, if you will, to bring in this expertise. I think that -- and, by the way, it’s consistent with all organizations I’ve ever been a part of.  Your subcommittee people are not necessarily your board people. And so it’s really a grooming opportunity to see who else we want to bring on board.  So I think it’s a good thing what we’re -- that you and Steve are doing here. 




MS. HORN:  Very good.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Any other comments for Marianne?  




DR. WALLACK:  I have another comment though relative to this.  And that is that so we have the discussion about the various guidelines.  So what I’m wondering is -- let me back it up.  So the NIH process has not been the most friendly process so far to the research field.  I think that’s accurate.  




MS. HORN:  Yes.  




DR. WALLACK:  I’m wondering here in Connecticut if any of our researchers have made any attempts to access the federal funds available through NIH has anybody at the table or on the phone, David, I mean have we done anything, for example, like at UCONN to access federal funds at all?  




DR. GOLDHAMER:  I mean I know of an investigator whose been funded by this, by the state who has a pending grant. So I -- and there must be others. 




MS. BATES:  There have been a bunch of grants in using this -- using the stem cell lines on the registry for applications.  And hopefully some of these will be funded.  




DR. WALLACK:  So we’ve not received any money yet, but we’re in the process of attempting to get money.  




MS. BATES:  Yes.  




DR. WALLACK:  From NIH, is that what we’re saying?  




MS. BATES:  I only can speak for my department.  I don't know the rest of the health -- 




DR. WALLACK:  -- so you’re talking about the health center. 




MS. BATES:  Yes.  I only can speak for the Department of Genetics.  




DR. WALLACK:  Okay.  




MS. BATES:  I don’t know about, you know, the other departments.  




DR. GOLDHAMER:  And Storrs I’m pretty familiar with the research going on there and I think that’s fair to say that there is at least one grant, there could be more, that are pending at the NIH, but non that have been done to date using these -- 




DR. WALLACK:  -- so, and what about at Yale?  




MS. PAULA WILSON:  That I do not know. 




DR. WALLACK:  So I guess why I’m asking this is because I have a basic concern and we touched on some of this at the IASCR meetings. And that is how do we get the researchers in the various constituencies around the country able or to the point where they can access this money. There was an article, for example, in yesterday’s Washington Post and it talked to the same issue about the fact that the NIH process is not moving along the research process on the federal level as quickly as we had hopefully anticipated.  And I know Dr. Hart, if he’s still on the phone, was tuned into this in December and November when the last time we met. So I’m wondering if there is a shad concern, if there is a shad concern -- and this is where I’m driving at -- is there anything that we can do to enhance the opportunities to create more research opportunities amongst our researcher in the State of Connecticut and, obviously, by implication across the country.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  You mean in terms of influencing the NIH?  




DR. WALLACK:  Somehow asking a consideration for directing a quest for consideration to somehow enhance the process of funding.  




MR. HART:  This is Ron Hart again. Let me just pop in and say what’s been going on with some of us that have gone through the process.  I have been working with lines derived in New Jersey, which have been submitted for NIH approval and they are still waiting for NIH approval.  When I got NIH funding I had to switch to approved lines naturally.  And luckily I was able to wait long enough until kind of the most basic of the widely used line, H1, was approved.  At least I could get started. But it’s clear from the questions NIH has been asking us about our cells, which are in the process of being approved, that they are making progress on it.  And they're not asking trivial questions, they’re asking valuable questions for the process and for the requirement. So I’m sure this is a -- I mean this is a slow and tedious process. I’m sure that they are making progress with it.  




But I think that realistically the end of that is that if the CT lines are approved I should think that Connecticut researchers would be in a very good position to go forward. In the meantime there are reasonable second choices available at least temporarily. 




DR. WALLACK:  So part of that discussion involves also the Bush lines, the 21 lines. 




MR. HART:  Yes.  




DR. WALLACK:  I think, correct me if I’m wrong, I think only two of those lines have been accepted. Am I wrong on that?  




MR. HART:  I think that’s correct.  One of them is the one I’m talking about, H1, right.  




DR. WALLACK:  Right.  So, part of the concern, I guess, that I’m sitting here with is the fact that you’ve got researchers out there who had previously been working on some of those other 19 lines.  




MR. HART:  Um, hmm. 




DR. WALLACK:  They can’t access federal funds to go forward.  And I guess what I’m driving at is whether or not there is any pressure, and I hate to use that word, but is there any pressure or any kind of influence, I think I like that word better, that could be brought to hasten the pace of this NIH process.  




MR. HART:  Again, I’m not sure. I heard a presentation not too long ago from some members of the review committee and it really doesn’t sound as though they are trying to take their time.  I think it’s just that they are required to get sufficient information to back up the claim or approval. And, again, one of the issues with the New Jersey line that we submitted we actually had to go back to the donor patients and get a new inform consent form signed to satisfy the newer requirements.  And it was tedious and it took time, but we got it done. And I think other people will eventually get through this process one way or the other.  




DR. KIESSLING:  This is Ann Kiessling. I think Dr. Hart just put his finger on what’s going on.  The problem is that the consent form and the new guidelines is very specific and almost no consent forms contain that kind of information.  




MR. HART:  Yes, that’s absolutely true. 




DR. KIESSLING:  And it isn’t that the information wasn’t there, it wasn’t in the format that now NIH has specified it.  So if the only thing that could be criticized in this process is the level of detail and specificity in that consent form whether or not that’s realistic or even valuable, I think, can be questioned. So I think most of these lines are going to have to get reconsent.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Other -- Bob?  




MR. MENDLEKERN:  I’ve been trying to follow some of the details of the setting by the NIH of guidelines and so on and it’s been difficult for me to follow.  But one thing I clearly followed was that the ten billion dollars in stimulus over and above the NIH budget didn’t take very long to distribute once it hit the market, so to speak, and that extra ten billion somehow found itself workable with the lines that the churches submitted grant applications for.  




So on the one hand I think it’s correct to try to get as much clarification from the NIH and when they put out their original request for comments they got tens of thousands of comments.  And I think they’ll work through the process because I think they’re interested in furthering the research. But the ten billion stimulus both for basic research and on-going research and some translational research went out the door very quickly with no conflict on the part of the researchers in the NIH.  




DR. FISHBONE:  Bob, was that for stem cell research or for all kinds of research?  




MR. MENDLEKERN:  All kinds of research, but with I think a big focus on stem cell research.  




DR. WALLACK:  I’m not sure that, Bob, that’s totally the case.  I think that, as I understood, the distribution of that money some of that money went for capital investment of that ten billion you’re talking about.  And other money went for non-stem cell research and specifically other monies went for non-embryonic stem cell research. 




And I guess my -- the reason I brought this up, and if there is no traction on this at all at this table then I can understand that, that’s fine.  But as I looked around the state by what we’re doing here, and we are -- we were discussing this at the beginning of the meeting -- early -- before the meeting, and that is that there is four states, it seems, that are in the forefront of doing this kind of work.  And if one of those four states, Connecticut and its researchers, are not as aggressively accessing that money as they are state money, for example, I don’t know what the other three states are doing, but it makes me wonder. And if that’s the case, and from what I’ve read by commentators about this, observers, maybe there is a role that we can play to somehow hasten the pace and get this moving in a quicker manner. I don’t know.  But that's what I -- that’s, at least, in my mind what I would like to see considered. But if there is no traction that’s fine. 




MR. HART:  Can I then make a suggestion? This is Ron Hart again.  The two lines that have been submitted to NIH could we possibly get a report from the submitter about the status and whether NIH has asked for more information or what’s going on with those lines? 




MS. BATES:  NIH asked for more information -- 




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  -- can you speak, if you’re going to join in you have to use the mic. 




MS. HORN:  And say who you are.  




MS. BATES:  Isolde Bates from UCONN.  Just recently got a letter from NIH, I believe two weeks ago, asking for additional information and from what I understand we were very, very close to getting them in the registry.  




MR. HART:  Oh, very good then.  That’s where the key is in my mind is that if those two lines get approved you've got the beginnings of the transition from state to federal funding for all the researchers.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Good. 




DR. GOLDHAMER:  And let me make one comment, this isn’t directly to your point, Milt, but I will say that probably none of these grants that have gone in or very few would have been possible if it were not for the state initiative. So it was solely because of the state initiative that made this next step possible.  It doesn’t address your specific concern about the ESL lines, but in terms of the research that’s being done and is now viable for federal funding it’s only because of the state initiative that that’s possible right now.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  That’s nice.  All right.  Any other comments on that?  Again, we’re sort of still discussing the minutes from the Ethics and Law subcommittee, any other comments on those? If not, okay, thank you, Marianne. 




So, update on grant modification subcommittee, CI?  




MS. SARNECKY:  So, I only have a few things to say about this. We had our last grant modification subcommittee meeting in January and approved a few things between the November full Advisory Committee meeting and this meeting.  So, it seems like the -- that subcommittee is working out very, very well. And to Bob’s point earlier I will  make sure in the future that all of the grant modification subcommittee notices will be sent to the full Advisory Committee as well if any of you would like to join that subcommittee and listen in.  I will make sure that I send that out. 




And just one last note on that for people who are on the grant modification subcommittee, there was an approval that I left off the agenda today, not intentionally. It was an oversight on my part.  So, I was hoping we could get the grant modification subcommittee together for a very quick ten minute, 15 minute phone call later on this week to get something approved. And that’s all I have.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Thanks, Chelsey. Any questions or comments?  All right, thank you. And so you’ll deal with setting up the logistics of that?  




MS. SARNECKY:  Yes.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Okay, thanks.  




Other business?  I know that we have two other things. Marianne, you had an item?  




MS. HORN:  Well, I just wanted to remind Committee members that the annual statement of financial interest, which is required to be filed with the Office of State Ethics in Connecticut, should be done before May 1st. So I just wanted to give you lots of notice on that. You can find it online. There is an online form and, again, just as a reminder if you do leave the Committee there is another form that you need to file, a departure form.  And we’ve had to point that out to a few people who have left.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Is Dr. Dees impacted by this this year?  




MS. HORN:  Yes.  Yes, because he was appointed in 2009, so unfortunately yes.  




DR. GOLDHAMER:  Is that form sufficiently -- 




DR. DEES:  -- where do I find that form again?  




MS. HORN:  I can send everybody the link to that. I believe there will be something sent out to everybody, Denise, is that how it works?  




MS. DENISE LEIPER:  I’m not sure if we’re going to or not.  




MS. HORN:  Okay. 




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  We’ll send something out to everybody. It’s a -- for state officials if we’re in a position to influence the awarding of money it’s a mandatory annual filing of financial interest. It’s part public, part private.  It’s handled by the State of Connecticut, Office of State Ethics.  Most of us in the Department have to file that and most state employees who are involved in handling money have to file something. But maybe we can go offline with you, Dr. Dees, and give you some more detailed information.  




DR. DEES:  Okay, that’s fine.  




DR. KIESSLING:  Warren, this is Ann Kiessling. Can that form be mailed to us?  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  I don’t -- yes, I guess we could mail it. I’m not sure -- will they accept it in a hard copy or do you have to do it electronically now?  




MS. HORN:  You can do a print form.  There is a way you can print it off online or we could mail it to you and then there is an electronic form.  




DR. KIESSLING:  It took me a long time last year and I think in the end somebody ended up mailing it to me. 




MS. HORN:  Okay. We can certainly do that. 




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  I just want to double check and make sure they allow these to be submitted in hard copy. I thought that that had been changed this year, but perhaps -- well, we’ll double check that.  




DR. KIESSLING:  Thank you. 




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Anything else on this?  So, Dr. Dees, we’ll kick you off an email tomorrow. 




DR. DEES:  Okay, that would be fine. 




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  All right, good.  The other item I had under this category was -- and I’m sorry, this is a late breaker, so I did not get a copy of this out to people. And those of you on the phone, you know, I apologize.  One of our peer reviewers brought to our attention the fact that one of the applicants submitted his or her application in dual column versus a single column on one page.  However, he used the same font size so it doesn’t -- it’s not like they tried to get around, you know, the page limit by slipping two pages onto one.  It just happens to be the way it was formatted, I believe.  Again, it doesn’t seem to have a difference about word count or anything.  There is nothing in our RFP that talked about how many columns you could have on -- I mean it seems like a small deal, but the reviewer wanted to know before they went ahead is this -- is this an acceptable application.  




DR. WALLACK:  So can we vote an exception -- 




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  -- yes, I’m not even sure an exception is required.  




DR. WALLACK:  Okay. 




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Because there is no prohibition on it.  It says -- I mean it talks about the fonts you have to use and stuff like that, and you have to have one inch margins. Those are all in compliance.  What’s not -- the only thing different is we’ve never seen a double column application before.  Is that of any concern to anybody listening to us?  Okay, great.  




MR. HART:  As long as they followed the rules that were published.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  That's right, okay, good.  




DR. FISHBONE:  What is the font size? 




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  12.  Okay, good, I’ll get that back to -- it’s one of our new peer reviewers so that was a very detailed question from that reviewer who really is -- is really paying very close attention.  




DR. GOLDHAMER:  There was one like that last year.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  There was one like that last year?  Okay.  That’s all I have. Any other business from the Committee members?  




DR. GOLDHAMER:  So, we’re ending up right?  


ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Well, we’re going to have public comments, but -- 




DR. WALLACK:  -- so the next agenda on May 18th?  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Yes.  




DR. WALLACK:  Can we then ask for an update on the Connecticut stem cell lines, number one? And number two, can we request that the three institutions who are mostly involved with our stem cell program, Yale, UCONN, and Wesleyan, give us an update about how, if and how, and how many requests to NIH they have made so far by May 18th.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  That’s fine by me.  Do you need it in writing or you want somebody here?  




DR. WALLACK:  A report, I don’t -- well, yes, I think that it would be an easy thing to put in writing. 




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Right.  




DR. WALLACK:  The update on the acceptance of the lines and the status of the lines in general.  Whether the two or the four, or whatever, it’s four -- well, there is two up for consideration. 




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  That seems like something that you guys could put together for us easily enough.  




DR. WALLACK:  And the intensity of how much access we’re availing ourselves of for the federal NIH monies.  




MS. WILSON:  Are you just interested in embryonic stem cell research or all stem cell grant requests?  




DR. WALLACK:  Yes.  Apples and apples, that which pertains to what we’re doing here.  And, Paula, the reason for that is that if it looks at though there is no attention being paid to that we’d want to find out what the reasons are and try, in the attempt to broaden the research, to see what it is that we can possibly do to move that along.  




DR. FISHBONE:  I had a question in that same vein.  At the time when the NIH funnel starts opening we're going to have grants that we’re funding, grants that they’re funding, do we have any mechanism to see that there is no overlap? I’ve been on other review boards where that’s sort of an issue, you know, if somebody doesn’t tell you in their grant that they’ve applied for or have funding from NIH we may fund them and find that there is, in fact -- 




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  -- double funding.  




DR. FISHBONE:  Double funding. 




MS. HORN:  I believe there is something in the RFP that asks them to list other sources of funding. It probably doesn't address your pending question. 




DR. FISHBONE:  No, I appreciate that. But we have a mechanism for -- 




DR. GOLDHAMER:  -- the short answer is, no, you -- well you have the word of the investigators, but you -- 




MS. HORN:  -- yes.  




DR. FISHBONE:  And we know that’s pretty good, right?  




DR. GOLDHAMER:  Pretty good.  




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Well it’s part of the reason some states, other states, have instituted audits, a more aggressive audit. That's part of the reason.  You know -- we talked about this at one meeting when UCONN -- Serium was doing fiscal audits.  




Is there more discussion on that item?  Okay, so we're going to request the information you asked for from the three institutions, Milt.  




Public comment, any public comment?  Hearing none, there is no public comment. 




Okay, hearing no other -- seeing no other business, I guess we’ll ask for a motion to adjourn.  




DR. WALLACK:  So moved. 




ACTING CHAIRPERSON WOLLSCHLAGER:  Second? All right, we stand adjourned. Thank you all very much. 




(Whereupon, the meeting was adjourned at 2:40 p.m.)
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